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n Branch Treasurer Charles 
Harkness circulated a report to 
the last branch meeting which 
showed the branch, like the union 
nationally, has been managing its 
finances with greater care. 
However this monthly newsletter 
to members still comprises the 
major part of branch expenses, 
though a switch to producing 
the newsletter at NUJ HQ and 
stopping using a printer should 
produce savings in the year 
ahead, he said.

That switch was made in the 
summer and, as the union’s 
financial year runs from October 
to September, the savings have 

not had a big impact yet. Postage 
remains the major cost involved 
in producing the newsletter, and 
it seems surprising, says the 
Treasurer, that so many members 
in public relations & communi-
cations do not have e-mail 
addresses to which the news-
letter could be sent. 

Following our previous (and 
not overly successful) calls for 
branch members to let the NUJ 
have their e-mail addresses to 
save on postage, Charles said: 
 “I am sympathetic to those who 
don’t want to download large 
full colour documents, but the 
newsletter is only two pages 
with limited use of colour;     

and I’m not sure how I could 
manage today, particularly in 
PR, without an e-mail address.” 
Members can update their 
personal details on the new NUJ 
web site - including their e-mail 
address.

Other branch expenses include 
sandwiches for the meetings and 
affiliations to both national 
bodies like Amnesty and the 
Campaign for Press & Broad-
casting Freedom and local bodies 
such as trades councils where 
unions get involved in local issues. 
Fewer donations were made in 
the past year but they included 
one dispute in the provincial 
newspaper sector and the 
union’s own charity NUJ Extra.

NUJ Extra depends on 
donations from members and 
branches to help members and 
their dependants who are in 
difficulty, often as a result of 
health problems, writes Charles, 
who is a Trustee of the charity 
– elected by the last Delegate 
Meeting.

“Many of our grants are to 
deal with short-term situations, 
but we also help some depend-

ants on a long-term basis who 
are usually elderly widows. They 
live on tiny incomes and have 
been hit by government cuts 
more than most so we give them 
extra help at Xmas and will be 
looking at helping with winter 
fuel bills - as we did a year ago. 

“Donations are vital though 
and some individuals gift aid 
their donations to boost their 
value - and some branches also 
give regularly, or organise special 
fundraising events - and we have 
noticed in the past year that 
requests for help are on the 
increase, no doubt as a result of 
government cuts”, Charles said. 

“The union’s membership 
covers the Republic of Ireland as 
well as the UK and, while 
Ireland seems to be recovering 
from its economic collapse, cuts 
in its social benefits and services 
have been much worse than in 
the UK with a consequent effect 
on NUJ members and their 
dependants in the Republic ... 
and I will therefore be encourag-
ing the branch to make another 
donation to NUJ Extra this 
winter.”

n Join us on Tuesday 3 
December for some early 
Christmas cheer and to celebrate 
two branch members being 
awarded Life Membership of the 
NUJ.

December’s usual branch 
meeting will be given over to 
celebrations – both festive and 
functional. We will be sharing 
mince pies and festive fun whilst 
toasting the achievement of two 
long-standing branch members. 
Their careers and union activity 

are fascinating and inspiring 
stories that you simply can’t 
miss!

Mike Smith was Head of 
Secretariat at the Trades Union 
Congress (TUC) until his 
retirement earlier this year. Mike 
is a life-long trade unionist with 
a formidable record of political 
campaigning and has been a 
regular attendee at PR and 
Communications Branch over 
the years. His knowledge and 
ability in labour relations has 
been accompanied by a wry 

smile and good sense of humour.
Kay Shelley has led a varied life 

across journalism, starting at the 
Manchester Evening News in the 
1960s and taking in the 
Uxbridge Gazette, Central Press 
Features and Camden New 
Journal. Kay then made the 
move into public relations, 
becoming the Press, PR & 
Corporate Communications 
Officer at the College of North 
West London for almost 12 years 
until her retirement in 2010. Kay 
has held several NUJ positions 

– including Mother of the 
Chapel and branch social 
secretary. Her passion and 
dedication to working journalists 
and trade union campaigns has 
been enthusiastic and unrelenting 
across a variety of areas.

Come along to celebrate the 
Life Membership award for both 
these worthy recipients.
Where: NUJ HQ,  
308 Grays Inn Road, London
When: 6:30-8:30pm  
Tuesday 3 December 2013
Refreshments provided
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Deck the halls for life achievement

Branch finances  
(and the e-mail  
question)

www.nujppr.org.uk

n Fiona Swarbrick has 
been the NUJ’s National 
Organiser for Magazines, 
Books, PR and Communi-
cations since 2010, and 
was Assistant Organiser for 
the same sectors for seven 
years prior to that. Before 
her full time union career 
Fiona worked in academic 
publishing, was an NUJ MoC 
and a member of the NEC. 

Fiona reflects on how  
the role of Organiser has 
altered in that time, not least 
of which is the increase in  
volume of job losses in  
‘traditional’ areas of journ- 
alism. As Fiona observes: 
“This has seen a change  
in the way people are 
employed.  Many people 
now work freelance rather 
than in permanent employ-
ment. There has also been 

a significant trend towards 
working in PR as this is  
an area where the job 
market has remained fairly 
buoyant when other parts  
of the media industry have 
seen recruitment frozen.   
The challenge for the NUJ  
is to ensure our members 
know that, if they take jobs  
in PR, they are able to take 
their NUJ membership with 
them.” 

Work together
“Where we have recognised 
chapels there is always  
a healthier management culture 
around engagement with staff 
and understanding that it is 
important that they are suitably 
rewarded and treated with 
dignity.  We can rely on the law 
for only the most basic stand-
ards in the workplace. If we 
want a decent quality of working 
life we need to work together 
to achieve that and a trade 
union provides the support and 
structure to do that.  Anyone 
reading this who is interested in 
finding out more about gaining 
union recognition at their work 
place should get in touch.”

Delegate meeting
The union’s conference, the 
delegate meeting (DM), will be 
held at Southport Theatre and 
Convention Centre from 15 to 17 
April. All members are entitled to 
attend branch meetings and 
branches can submit motions 
and amendments to conference. 
If a motion is passed, it becomes 
union policy. Among the topics 
to be debated this year include 
recruitment, health and safety, 
trade union rights and media 
freedom. The motions which the 
PR and Communications branch 
put forward will be discussed  
at the next branch meeting. 
Further detail about DM 2016, 
including all of the motions put 
forward by this and other NUJ 
sectors, can be found by logging 
onto the NUJ website.

Branch meetings are on second Tuesday of the month.

Focus on Fiona
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Policy and recruitment

Don’t forget!
Let the NUJ have your 
e-mail address so we 
can save on postage 
by e-mailing you the 
branch newsletter.

@NUJ_PRmembers 
on Twitter
We are on Twitter!,  
Follow us on  
@NUJ_PRmembers  
for updates on all things 
NUJ and PR. 

Branch committee 
2016

At the AGM in January your 
new branch committee was 
elected. The post holders 
for 2016 are as follows:

Chair: Debbie Cavaldoro

Vice-Chair: Monica Foot / 
Mick Holder (job share)

Branch Secretary: 
Mark Whitehead

Assistant Secretary: 
Sian Jones

Equality Officer 
Carmel McHenry

Treasurer 
Carmel McHenry

Welfare Officer:  
Debbie Cavaldoro 

Newsletter Editor:  
Lisa Browne

DM convener:  
Debbie Cavaldoro

Recruitment and Retention: 
Mark Whitehead
Web: Mick Holder
E-Mail 
Please help build branch 
database by sending your 
e-mail address to: 
nujppr@googlemail.com
Auditors: Anita Halpin, 
Charles Harkness and/or 
Eddie Barret (tbc)

Thanks were given to the 
outgoing committee mem-
bers for their work during 
2015.

n The PR Communications 
Industrial Council (PRCC) 
develops policy for the sector 
which it then recommends to 
the NEC. As well as responding 
on behalf of the union to issues 
that arise in the industry (e.g. 
legislative changes around 
lobbying) the PRCC also works 

to recruit new members and 
retain existing ones. It is an 
integral part of the union’s 
process and profile, as Fiona 
explains: “The Council works as 
a team with me and the sector’s 
Assistant Organiser David Ayrton 
to carry out this ‘bigger picture’ 
work.  We are always delighted 
to see new members join the 

Council as it’s fantastic to get as 
many ideas as possible in the 
mix.  If members wish to have 
input into the Council’s work 
they are also very welcome 
either to write to us or to ask to 
come along to a meeting to 
contribute in person. We 
welcome insight from across this 
very diverse industry.”

n As National Organiser for key creative sec-
tors, Fiona is in no doubt about the importance 
and relevance of the NUJ and of the union move-
ment in 2016: “I think that with the concerted 
attack by a Government in thrall to big business 
on the rights of workers generally and trade union 
rights specifically, it has never been more relevant 
to be a member of a trade union.  As an individ-
ual it is invaluable to have someone on your side, 
a source of expert advice and a way of enforcing 
your rights. 

“As to the relevance of the NUJ to members 
working in PR and communications, no other 
union has the insight we do in this industry.   
So many members I deal with just find it helpful 
to have someone to turn to with questions about 
‘how things should be done’. It is invaluable to 
have someone with a wider view of the industry, 
and of employment practices in the media more 
generally.  Many members in PR are the only 
journalists in their workplace and I think that  
can be pretty lonely at times. 

Ph
oto

:
 ©

 M
IC

K 
HO

LD
ER

  Importance of unions

Branch  support  The branch has been supporting the Butterfields campaign group via its 
affiliation to the Waltham Forest Trades Council. Campaigners, protesting against the sale 
of social housing to private developers, held a demo earlier this month. The campaign 
against any evictions is ongoing and there will be further demos in April.


